CURRENT BIBLIOGRAPHY

By Tim Brooks

"Current Bibliography" is an annotated index to research on recording history that has appeared recently in small circulation journals. To be indexed here an article must be in English, be reasonably substantive, and deal with *recording history*—as opposed to musicology, sociology, or contemporary subjects (such as reviews). "W/D" or "discog." indicates that the article was accompanied by something at least remotely resembling a discography.

Issues covered this time were received between February and October, 1992. If you contact one of these publishers or authors, please mention ARSC and "Current Bibliography."

Notes

This is something of a golden age for collectors wishing to outfit their music room with state-of-the-art, near-archive quality reproduction equipment. After years of being told to scour junk shops for old, discontinued equipment, collectors can currently buy excellent variable-speed turntables (from Esoteric Sound and Diapason, among others), filtering and reequalization units (from Owl and KAB), a kit for electrically reproducing cylinders (from Owl), and even disc cleaning machines, including motorized models (from Nitty Gritty). None of this is truly cheap, of course, but most of the aforementioned items are in the \$50 to a few hundred dollar range, far less than the thousands of dollars that used to be the norm for professional archival products.

Many of these products have been reviewed in publications covered by "Current Bibliography." Full articles about restoration and reproduction are listed under the "Preservation and Reproduction of Recordings" heading. Readers are also directed to the side-by-side specifications for the Esoteric Sound and Diapason turntables in recent issues of *The Record Finder* (which sells them), and to reviews of two inexpensive computer record cataloging programs ("Music Maestro" and "For Record Collectors") in *International Talking Machine Review*, No. 78. Additional information is available from the manufacturers, Esoteric Sound (4813 Wallbank Ave., Downers Grove, IL 60515); Diapason (5 Catamount Road, Tewksbury, MA 01876); Owl (Audio 78, P.O. Box 387, Pacifica, CA 94044); KAB and Nitty Gritty (KAB, Box 2922, Plainfield, NJ 07062-0922). Perhaps more of these fine folks, and others I may have missed, should consider advertising their products in the pages of the *ARSC Journal*.

Those concerned about the longevity of the compact disc format will be interested in "How Long Will Your Compact Discs Last?" by Michael Fremer, in *Goldmine*, October 2, 1992.

Antique Phonograph Monthly No. 87 contains two news-making articles. The cover story, by collector Aaron Cramer, describes the discovery and authentication of what may be the oldest playable recording in existence, an experimental cylinder (engraved in lead!) made by inventor Frank Lambert in 1879 or 1880. And what does a long-dead voice say to us from more than 110 years ago? "One o'clock, two o'clock, three o'clock..." It is apparently the soundtrack for a talking clock! (Additional portions of the recording are still being deciphered; maybe we'll find Jenny Lind yet.) Observant readers may recall the discovery a couple of years ago of another early experimental recording, apparently dating from the early to mid 1880s, announced in *The Sound Box* (November 1990). That one was etched in wax deposited in the grooves of a tin foil machine which had been modified by Augustus Stroh. West Coast collector John Woodward, who owns it, claimed that it contained "a mixed program of voice and music" but he has yet to reveal any more about it, or allow it to be analyzed by experts.

The second notable *APM* article concerns the alleged recording of the voice of poet Walt Whitman, who died in 1892. The possibility of its existence was raised in a *New York Times* story on March 16, 1992. After considerable detective work, author Allen Koenigsberg concludes that the recording was in all likelihood a fraud perpetrated by collector Roscoe Haley in the 1940s. Let us hope it does not become another "Lie That Will Not Die."

Controversy swirls around another "alleged" nineteenth-century celebrity recording as well. A great deal has been written about the supposed c.1890 recording of Queen Victoria, described in the book *The Lost Voice of Queen Victoria* by Paul Tritton. Tritton does not claim that it is the Queen, only that it might be, and a series of letters and articles in *The Hillandale News* (see listings) cast further doubt on its authenticity—and even on what is actually being said. (The cylinder is said to be virtually indecipherable.) Our thanks to British sound detective Joe Pengelly for keeping us informed on this.

We note several new books and monographs by ARSC members which do not qualify for listing in "Current Bibliography" (since they are not articles), but which deserve mention. Michael Sherman has published a new and greatly enlarged version of his excellent guide to Victor 78 rpm labels. Formerly titled The Paper Dog, it is now The Collector's Guide to Victor Records and is available for \$30 plus postage from Sherman at 100 Heritage Plaza, Highland Park Village, Dallas TX 75205-2788. Nick Tosches' new book is Dino: Living High in the Dirty Business of Dreams, a biography of singer Dean Martin, published by Doubleday. Jack Raymond has issued The Numerical List of Liberty Music Shop Records; the 20-page pamphlet is available from Raymond at 3709 George Mason Drive, Apt. 1011, Falls Church, VA 22041. Finally, Hugo Strotbaum (not yet a member, but we are hoping) has favored us with an English-language copy of his 40-page article "Seventy-Eight Revolutions Per Minute in the Levant: Discography of Favorite's Oriental Recordings," concerning the European Favorite label. This originally appeared as monograph in the Dutch book De Turcicis Aliisque Rebus Commentarii Henry Hofman dedicati; an updated version is available from the author at Abstederdijk 61, 3582 BB Utrecht, The Netherlands.

Flash

A new discographical publication arrived just as this installment of "Current Bibliography" was being submitted. *International Discographers* edited by Ross Laird, and 80-page issue No. 1 is available from him at Box 197 Dickson, A.C.T., Australia. Annual subscriptions ("two or three issues") are US\$25 for individuals, US\$45 for institutions (surface). The focus appears to be rather broad, open to all fields of music

(although classical does not appear in No. 1), all countries, and all decades of the 78 rpm era. Among the distinguished contributing editors are Dr. Ranier Lotz, Brian Rust, and Dick Spottswood, and among the debut articles are pieces on black artists in Europe, 1904-1912, the Columbia 15000-D and Capitol 57-70000 series, and a discography of West Indian recordings from 1912 to 1945. The issue will be fully indexed in the next "Current Bibliography."

Quote of the Month

From an article in the July 1992 *Historic Record*, by "Old Timer," reminiscing about record collecting in Europe during the 1930s:

As I wandered round a shabby open market in Cologne, a pimp offered me the services of his young ladies. When I told him that what I wanted was old records, he said he could see to that too, for a consideration, and so he did, leading me round a series of dingy second-hand and junk shops so that I came away with something, at least... I recollect my breathless enthusiasm at finding cylinders by Jeanne Deschamps-Jehin, the first "Delilah" in Saint-Saens' opera...

My thanks to Michael Stosich of Esoteric Sound for input this time. If you publish a qualifying article in a place where we may not see it, please let "Current Bibliography" know. Send a copy, together with the name and address of the publication in which it appears, to P.O. Box 41, Glenville Stn., Greenwich, CT 06831.

Publications Listed:

Absolute Sound, P.O. Box L, Sea Cliff, NY 11579.

American Music, University of Illinois Press, 54 E. Gregory Drive, Champaign, IL 61820

Antique Phonograph Monthly, 502 East 17th St., Brooklyn, NY 11226

Antique Phonograph News, Canadian Antique Phonograph Society, 122 Major St., Toronto, Ont. M5S 2L2 Canada

Audio, P.O. Box 51011, Boulder, CO 80321-1011

Australasian Record and Music Review, 15 Lowanna Ave., Baulkham Hills, NSW 2153, Australia

Bluegrass Unlimited, Box 111, Broad Run, VA 22014

DISCoveries, Box 255, Port Townsend, WA 98368

Echoes Of the Past, Box 40, Agawam, MA 01001

Goldmine, 700 East State St., Iola, WI 54990

Hillandale News, c/o D.M. Field, Hon. Treasurer, City of London Phonograph & Gramophone Society, 116 Tanhouse Lane, Malvern Link, Worcs., England WR14

Historic Record, The, 185 The Wheel, Ecclesfield, Sheffield S30 3ZA, England

IAJRC Journal, International Assoc. of Jazz Record Collectors, c/o Gil Erskine, P.O. Box 800, Grand Central Station, New York, NY 10163

In The Groove, Michigan Antique Phonograph Society, 2609 Devonshire, Lansing, MI 48910

International Talking Machine Review, 105 Sturdee Ave., Gillingham, Kent ME7 2HG, England

Joslin's Jazz Journal, Box 213, Parsons, KS 67357

Journal of Country Music, Country Music Foundation, 4 Music Square East, Nashville, TN 37203

Memory Lane, 226 Station Rd., Leigh on Sea, Essex, SS9 3BS England

New Amberola Graphic, 37 Caledonia St., St. Johnsbury, VT 05819

New Orleans Music, 127 Mount Drive, Urmston, Manchester M31 1QA, England

Old Time Country, Center for the Study of Southern Culture, University of Mississippi, University, MS 38677

Popular Music & Society, Bowling Green University Popular Press, Bowling Green, OH 43403

Record Collector, c/o Larry Lustig, 111 Longshots Close, Broomfield, Chelmsford, Essex CM1 5DU, England

Record Collectors Monthly, Box 75, Mendham, NJ 07945

Record Finder, Box 1047, Glen Allen, VA 23060

Record Research, 65 Grand Avenue, Brooklyn, NY 11205

Rejoice!, Center for the Study of Southern Culture, University of Mississippi, University, MS 38677

Resound, Archives of Traditional Music, Maxwell Hall 057, Indiana University, Bloomington, IN 47405

Rhythm Rag, 8 Oakmont Drive, Waterlooville, Portsmouth, Hants., PO8 8TH England Rockin' 50s, 3022 56th St., Lubbock, TX 79413

78 Quarterly, P.O. Box 283, Key West, FL 33041

Show Music, 5800 Pebble Beach Blvd., Las Vegas, NV 89108

Skivsamlaren, P.O. Box 25065, S-400 31, Goteborg, Sweden

Sound Box, The, Calif. Antique Phono. Society, Box 67, Duarte, CA 91010

Soundtrack!, c/o Roger Feigelson, P.O. Box 13835, Stanford, CA 94309

Tailgate Ramblings, 3608 35th St. NW, Washington, DC 20016

Vintage Light Music, 4 Harvest Bank Road, West Wickham, Kent, England

Popular, General

Ainsworth, Alyn, obit., Internatn'l Talking Machine Review No. 78 (Autumn 1990), p.2303

Archibald, Vernon, by Bessie Seiter, based on a 1972 article by Jim Walsh, $In\ The\ Groove$ Jun 1992, p.4

Artists, Various (pre-1940), by Brian Rust, "Curiosities of (Recorded) Literature" discusses a wide range of novelty recordings, from singing canaries to how to make an omlette, *Historic Record* No. 23 (Apr 1992), p.16-18

Artists, Various (U.K.), "Recording Pseudonyms," a lengthy listing of artist pseudonyms used in the U.K. during the 78 rpm era, continued, *Historic Record* Jul 1992, p.27-29

Artists, Various, "A Year on Record—1925," by Peter Cliffe, recounts various recordings made during that year in the U.S. and U.K., Memory Lane Spring 1992, p.12-17

Artists, Various, "One Wonderful Night for Radio Fans" by James R. Tennyson, discusses recording artists on radio in the mid 1920s, with detail on the famous Victor concerts of 1925, New Amberola Graphic Jul 1992, p.3-8

Ballard, George Wilton, by Bessie Seiter, a brief sketch based on a 1960 Jim Walsh article, In The Groove Oct 1992, p.5

Bard, Wilkie, by Norman Quilliam, Rhythm Rag No. 43 (1991), p.15

Barraud, Philip, obit., by Ernie Bayly, International Talking Machine Review No. 80 (1992), p.2347

Baseball, Songs About, by B. Lee Cooper, Donald Walker and William L. Schurk, "The Decline of Contemporary Baseball Heroes in American Popular Recordings," W/D of 45s, Popular Music & Society Vol. 15 No. 2 (Summer 1991), p.49-62

- Berlin, Irving, "Top Hat (1935)," by Thomas Jackrell, discusses recordings of the 1935 song "Top Hat, White Tie and Tails," Joslin's Jazz Journal Aug 1992, p.6-13
- Bernstein, Elmer, an interview by Daniel Schweiger, Soundtrack! Mar 1992, p.22-24 Block, Martin (radio personality), obit., by George Nettleton & John Jackson, Rockin' 50s Aug 1992, p.19
- Bohee, George and James, by Dr. Ranier Lotz, asks "Were these Afro-Canadians the best banjoists ever?", W/D of the pioneer black artists who recorded in the 1890s, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 7 (1992), p.97-111
- Brahe, May Hanna (composer), by Peter Cliffe, "The Recorded Songs of May Hanna Brahe," *Historic Record* No. 23 (Apr 1992), p.32-35
- Brooks, Randy, "A Sad Song," by Joseph E. Bennett, about the big band trumpet player and bandleader, once married to Ina Ray Hutton, whose last years were tragic, Joslin's Jazz Journal May 1992, p.11-15
- Buchman, Frank (1930s English cult leader), by David Mason, "The Records of Frank Buchman and the Oxford Group: Religious Movement or Mere Cult?", W/D, Historic Record No. 23 (Apr 1992), p.19-22
- Canadian Composers: "Forgotten Canadian Composers on Record" by John E. Rutherford briefly describes Al and Bob Harvey, Eddie Foley, Jules Brazil and Harry Williams, Antique Phonograph News Sep/Oct 1991, p.6
- Chordettes, The, "From Barbershop to 'Lollipop'," by Dennis Garvey, W/D; numerous errors pointed out in letter from Robert Snyder, Sep 18, 1992 (p.8); Goldmine Jul 10, 1992, p.13-18
- Cogan, Alma, by Graham Scarf, in "Mingle-Mangle" column, DISCoveries Oct 1992, p.109
- Coltham, Sydney, "Sydney Coltham and His Songs," by Peter Cliffe, *Historic Record* No. 23 (Apr 1992), p.12-15
- Comedy Records—U.K., "Humor (Mostly) on Record" by Nig Nog, concerns English recordings of the 78 rpm era, *Rhythm Rag* No. 43 (1991), p.16-17
- Conti, Bill, an interview by Darran Cavanagh & Paul Andrew MacLean, Soundtrack! Sep 1992, p.8-13
- Conway, Steve, "The Romantic Story of Steve Conway," by Ray Pallett, Memory Lane Spring, Summer 1992, p.: Spr:18+,Sum:18+
- Dalhart, Vernon, a very brief sketch by Bessie Seiter based on Jim Walsh's seminal 1960s articles, In The Groove Apr 1992, p.3
- Davidson, Harry, "A Centenary Tribute," by Stuart Upton, W/D, Vintage Light Music Summer 1992, p.11-13
- Davis, Benny, by Bob Deal, in "They Also Said It With Music" column, Memory Lane Spring 1992, p.21-23
- Dawson, Peter, by Russell Smith, New Amberola Graphic Apr 1992, p.12
- Dawson, Peter, "Famous Australian Recording Artist," by Anthony Sinclair, some brief comments and a picture of his grave, In The Groove Sep 1992, p.9
- DeGroot and the Piccadilly Orchestra; about its recording "Triumphal Selection" (HMV C1102), Vintage Light Music Spring 1992, p.1-3
- Delerue, Georges, obit. by Matthias Budinger, with an update of a prior filmography/discography, covering 1989-1992, Soundtrack! Jun 1992, p.12-16
- Donaggio, Pino, filmography/discography by Daniel Mangodt, Soundtrack! Sep 1992, p.26-29
- Dorsey, Tommy & Jimmy, in the Scranton Sirens, by Len Kunstadt, illustrates and discusses the Dorseys' first recording, with Billy Lustig's Scranton Sirens ca. 1923, Record Research May 1992, p.2

- Edison, Samuel (grandfather of Thomas A. Edison), by John E. Rutherford, "You Will Remember Vienna" describes the Edison family's Canadian homestead, *Antique Phonograph News* Jan/Feb 1992, p.11
- Edison, Thomas A., "The Bible and Edison, the Man," by John E. Rutherford discusses Biblical allusions in the film biography of the inventor, Antique Phonograph News Sep/Oct 1992, p.12
- Edison, Thomas A., "The Bible and Young Tom Edison," by John E. Rutherford is a Biblical interpretation of the movie about the inventor, Antique Phonograph News Jul/Aug 1992, p.7
- Edison, Thomas A., "The Wizard of Menlo Park and the Amazing Food Machine," describes press coverage of Edison's new phonograph in 1878, including the sobriquet "Wizard," and a hoax about his latest invention, a machine to feed the earth!, Antique Phonograph Monthly Vol. X No. 2 (1992), p.3-12
- Edison, Thomas A., a *New York Times* article by William Grimes on his invention of the telephone greeting, "hello!" (as documented by Allen Koenigsberg), reprinted, *Sound Box* Mar 1992, p.9
- Edison, Thomas A., and "Hello," by Robertson Cochrane, "Did Thomas Alva Edison Invent the World 'Hello'?" is a refutation of Allen Koenigsberg's claim that he did; with a response from Koenigsberg, *Antique Phonograph News* Jul/Aug 1992, p.5,6
- Elizabeth, Princess, "AISCO Souvenir Disc" illus. and discusses a picture recorded intended to commemorate her cancelled visit to Australia in 1952, *International Talking Machine Review* No. 80 (1992), p.cover, inside cov.
- Farrell, Marguerite E., by Bessie Seiter, a brief sketch based, presumably, on a Jim Walsh article, *In The Groove* Aug 1992, p.5
- Flynn, Errol, by Peter Burgis, discog. of recordings by the Tasmanian-born actor, Australasian Record & Music Review Apr 1992, p.10-11
- Fyffe, Will, by Norman Quilliam, Rhythm Rag No. 44 (1991), p.15-16
- Garratt, Teddie, W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Jan 1992, p.21
- Garrett, Betty, discog. of recordings from films and shows, by Richard C. Lynch, *Show Music* Spring 1992, p.53-56
- Geiger, Isy, by Brian Reynolds, (additional information in Spring 1992 issue, p.16), Vintage Light Music Winter 1992, p.4-7
- Gideon, Melville, by Geoff Milne, Memory Lane Spring 1992, p.35,36
- Glenville, Shaun, by Norman Quilliam, Rhythm Rag No. 45 (1992), p.15
- Goon Show, The, "Forty Years Goon But Not Forgotten," by Camellia Camelford, W/D of reissues of the famous British radio comedy series, *Internatn'l Talking Machine Review* No. 79 (1992), p.2327-2331
- Green, Lew, "Last of the Green Brothers," New Amberola Graphic Jul 1992, p.16-17 "Hello" (greeting) see Edison, Thomas A.
- Henkel, Ted, and Fred Scholl, W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Jan 1992, p.3-4
- Hilltoppers, The, by Carl & Nancy Janusek, W/D, DISCoveries May 1992, p.36-39
- Hylton, Jack, "A Centenary Tribute," by Stuart Upton, W/D, Vintage Light Music Fall 1992, p.1-3
- Jamison, Anne (1907-1961), "A 'Canadian' Worth Knowing," by John Rutherford, Antique Phonograph News Nov/Dec 1991, p.10
- Jordan, Mary, a brief sketch by Bessie Seiter based on a 1956 Jim Walsh article, in the "Mystery Artist" column, *In The Groove* Mar 1992, p.7
- Kert, Larry, discog. of recordings from shows, by Richard C. Lynch, *Show Music* Summer 1991, p.59-62

- Kiley, Richard, discog. of recordings from films and shows, by Richard C. Lynch, *Show Music* Summer 1992, p.43-46
- Kirkby, Stanley, by Arthur C. Payne, reprinted from a 1921 issue of *Talking Machine News*, W/D, *Vintage Light Music* Winter 1992, p.1-3
- Krumgold, Sigmund (organist), by Lloyd E. Klos, W/D by Tor Magnusson (including information on organist Emil Velazco, sometimes issued under Krumgold's name), Skivsamlaren May 1992 (No. 25), p.5-24
- Laughner, Carol, and His Palm Grove Orchestra, W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Jan 1992, p.18-20
- Lennox, Elizabeth, reprints from the 1924 Brunswick catalog and a 1992 newspaper account of her 98th birthday, New Amberola Graphic Apr 1992, p.13
- Lennox, Elizabeth, obit., New Amberola Graphic Jul 1992, p.9
- "Lili Marlene" (song), "A Follow Up" from several readers adds considerable information to an article appearing in issue no. 22, *Historic Record* No. 23 (Apr 1992), p.27-31
- Lim, Harry (owned Keynote label), obit., Internatn'l Talking Machine Review No. 78 (Autumn 1990), p.2303
- Literature and early recordings, "78s in the Classroom" by Tim Gracyk, discusses the use of early 20th century recordings in a college English literature class to illustrate period customs, *Antique Phonograph News* Sep/Oct 1992, p.3-5
- Locke, Josef, "A Discography," by Sarah Hobbs, covering the Columbia recordings of the Irish tenor, *International Talking Machine Review* No. 80 (1992), p.2342-2343
- "Love Lies" (song), by John Goslin, more on, *Internatn'l Talking Machine Review* No. 78 (Autumn 1990), p.2290
- Lunceford, Jimmie, "Big Band Profile" by Bert Booth, in "They Also Said It With Music" column, *Memory Lane* Spring 1992, p.26-28
- Luvaun, Sergis, by Brian Rust & others, Internatn'l Talking Machine Review No. 78 (Autumn 1990), p.2289
- Mercer, Johnny, "Accentuating the Positive," by Alan Theodore, Joslin's Jazz Journal Aug 1992, p.18-19,25
- Merman, Ethel, by Richard C. Lynch, an annotated discog. of recordings from shows and TV specials in the 1950s, *Show Music* Spring 1991, p.54-57
- Miller, Polk, by Bessie Seiter, in "Mystery Artist" column; based on a 1960 article by Jim Walsh, *In The Groove* Sep 1992, p.8
- Mortimer, Harry (1902-1992), obit. by Alan Hindmarch, W/D, Vintage Light Music Spring 1992, p.8.18
- Nelson, Ozzie, "How I Became a Celebrity" by Ozzie Nelson, recounts his involvement with promoter Milton Roemer in 1930 (reprinted from Nelson's 1973 autobiography, Ozzie), Joslin's Jazz Journal Feb 1992, p.11,15
- Nipper (Victor Dog Logo), a 1904 solid gold model discussed, In The Groove Mar 1992, p.3
- Nipper (Victor Dog Logo), "Angels, Nipper and Immortality" by John E. Rutherford discusses the religious and funereal overtones of the famous Nipper painting, Antique Phonograph News Mar/Apr 1992, p.12-13
- Nipper (Victor Dog Logo), "Setting the Record Straight, Again" by Dan Reed, discusses the first use of the famous logo by Emile Berliner, W/D of discs that have the logo pressed in the grooves, Antique Phonograph News Jan/Feb 1992, p.14
- O'Connor, Cavan, "Cavan O'Connor's Cuttings," by George Strang, Memory Lane Summer 1992, p.36-37
- Phillips, Van, a 1986 interview by C.I. Hippisley-Cox, *Memory Lane* Summer 1992, p.38-40 Pickens, Jane, obit., *New Amberola Graphic* Apr 1992, p.20

- Picon, Molly, obit., New Amberola Graphic Apr 1992, p.20
- Pike, Ernest, by Peter Cliffe, Historic Record Jul 1992, p.37-40
- Pope Leo XIII, "The Recordings of Pope Leo XIII" by Earl Mathewson, *Hillandale News* Jun 1992, p.47-48
- "Preacher and the Bear" (song), by G.F. Pasley, concerns an early version of Edison Blue Amberol cylinder 1560 with a spoken introduction, illus., Sound Box Mar 1992, p.8
- Preager, Lou, by Brian Reynolds, Vintage Light Music Summer 1992, p.4-6
- Pursglove, Reginald, by Brian Reynolds, W/D, Vintage Light Music Spring 1992, p.4-7 Rabin, Bernard, by Chris Hayes, about the son and associate of bandleader Oscar Rabin, Memory Lane Summer 1992, p.12-16,22
- Rackmil, Milton R. (record executive), obit., New Amberola Graphic Apr 1992, p.21
- Raitt, John, discog. of recordings from films and shows, by Richard C. Lynch, *Show Music* Winter 1991, p.55-58
- Recording Industry—England (1951), reprint of a detailed study commissioned by a political advocacy group ("Political and Economic Planning"), cont., *Internatn'l Talking Machine Review* No. 78 (Autumn 1990), p.2306-2308
- Recording Studio, "Spotlight On...", by Bill Griggs, an interview with local studio operator Don Caldwell of Lubbock, TX, on changes in studios over the last 40 years, *Rockin'* 50s Feb 1992, p.8-15
- Recording: Effect on Music, by Tim Brooks, edited by Barry R. Ashpole, "How Early Recordings Mangled the Repertoire" discusses the effect of the invention of recording on musical performance, and on music itself; condensed from a paper by Brooks at the 1991 ARSC Conference, *Antique Phonograph News* Mar/Apr 1992, p.3-4
- "Rose Marie" (show), discog. of 1927 Australian recordings, Australasian Record & Music Review Jan 1992, p.2
- Ross, George, "All in One Day" by Michael Hegarty, about a visit with the English accordion player, *Hillandale News* Feb 1992, p.371
- Scala, Primo, by Brian Reynolds, Vintage Light Music Fall 1992, p.4-6
- "Science and the Talking Machine" by George Paul, discusses early scienctific and medical applications of the cylinder phonograph, in "Phonograph Forum," New Amberola Graphic Jul 1992, p.10-12
- Scranton Sirens see Tommy & Jimmy Dorsey
- Shaw, Artie, "The Trouble With Artie Shaw," by William Ruhlmann, w."selected" discog., Goldmine May 29, 1992, p.20-42,140-143
- Shaw, Artie, in Australia (1943), W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Apr 1992, p.3-8 Shirley, Jack, by Chris Hayes, Memory Lane Spring 1992, p.7-11
- Sorlie, George, W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Jan 1992, p.14-16
- Starr, Kay, 1949 Capitol recordings, by Tor Magnusson & Don Peak, W/D, Record Research May 1992, p.7
- Stenfault, Norman, obit. by Jack Fairgrieve-Taylor, *Memory Lane* Summer 1992, p.17 Tennyson, Alfred Lord (1809-1892), by Jack Wrigley, W/D of recordings of the poet's work, *Historic Record* No. 23 (Apr 1992), p.8-11
- Three Girl Friends, The, by Bob Arnold, about the trio that appeared with Fred Waring's Orchestra in the early 1930s, *Joslin's Jazz Journal May* 1992, p.10,16-18
- Todd, Dick, "The Canadian Bing Crosby," by Frank Wappat, Memory Lane Spring 1992, p.32,36
- Vacher, Emile, by Ralph Harvey, about the French accordionist active in the 1920s and 1930s, W/D, *Internatn'l Talking Machine Review* No. 79 (1992), p.2312-14, inside cov. Velazco, Emil (organist), see Krumgold, Sigmund

- Victor Radio Concerts (1925) see Artists, Various
- Walker, Nancy, discog. of recordings from shows, by Richard C. Lynch, *Show Music* Fall 1991, p.49-52
- Walker, Shirley (film conductor), an interview by Dardan Cavanagh, *Soundtrack!* Jun 1992, p.8-11
- Wallace, George, "On Record," W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Apr 1992, p.18 Welk, Lawrence, obit, by Jeff Tamarkin, Goldmine Jun 26, 1992, p.5
- "Whispering Hope" (song), discusses recorded versions from 1912 to the 1950s, *Rejoice!* Feb/Mar 1992, p.30
- White, Edna, obit., New Amberola Graphic Jul 1992, p.9
- Whitman, Walt, "Poem is Whitman's. Is the Voice?", by William Grimes, a *New York Times* report of a possible 1890 recording of the poet's voice, *New Amberola Graphic* Apr 1992, p.13
- Whitman, Walt (poet), "Walt Whitman (1819-1892) Speaks?" by Allen Koenigsberg, questions the authenticity of the cylinder recording of the poet's voice reported recently in the New York Times, Antique Phonograph Monthly Vol. X No. 3 (1992), p.9-11
- Williams, Capt. Albert, Vintage Light Music Summer 1992, p.1-3
- Williamson, Fred, W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Apr 1992, p.20-21
- Zeppelin, Count Graf, by David Mason, "His Airships, His Record, and Other Recorded History" discusses records by and about the inventor of the dirigible, *Historic Record* Jul 1992, p.16-26

Labels (U.S. Unless Otherwise Indicated)

- Aco (1922 U.K. label), by Frank Andrews & Arthur Badrock, (article reprinted for the second time due to errors), *Internatn'l Talking Machine Review* No. 78 (Autumn 1990), p.2288
- Actuelle/Pathe Actuelle (1920s U.K. labels), dating guide, by Frank Andrews & Arthur Badrock, *Internatn'l Talking Machine Review* No. 78 (Autumn 1990), p.2287
- Amco (1920s label), some brief comments by Carl Kendziora (reprinted from *The Record Changer*, 1953), in "Behind the Cobwebs" column, *Record Research* May 1992, p.9 Ariel Grand (1910s U.K. label) see Private Store Labels in the U.K.
- B.T. Puppy (1960s label), by Raanan Geberer, Goldmine Aug 21, 1992, p.28,100
- Bell (1953 label), by George A. Moonoogian, about the budget label, in "Hit or Miss" column, *Echoes of the Past* No. 20 (Summer 1992), p.26-27
- Berliner (1899 Canadian label), reminiscences of by Oliver Berliner, grandson of inventor Emile and son of Edgar, the founder of the company, *Antique Phonograph News* Jul/Aug, Sep/Oct 1992, p.Jy:3,4,Sp:13,14
- Blue Note (1939 label), by William Ruhlmann, Goldmine Aug 21, 1992, p.13-14,103 Bolo (1960 label), W/D, DISCoveries Sep 1992, p.136-137
- Brunswick (1920s label) see Victor, Columbia and Brunswick Pressings in the '20s Capitol (1942 label), by Bill Bennett, reprint of a dealer numerical listing of the early 100-series, cont., *Record Research* May 1992, p.23
- Cattle (1976 German label), by Reimar Binge, about the German label which specializes in pre-1957 country music, *Old Time Country* Summer 1992, p.16-17
- Columbia (1920s label) see Victor, Columbia and Brunswick Pressings in the '20s Columbia Phonograph Company of Canada, a historical sketch by Brian Boyd, *Antique Phonograph News* Nov/Dec 1991, p.7-9

- Compo (1920s Canadian company), recording ledgers, by Brian Boyd, describes files of company that issued Apex, in "Two Areas That Need Further Research: Some Comments," Antique Phonograph News May/Jun 1992, p.3-4
- Dandy (1920s label), some brief comments by Carl Kendziora (reprinted from *The Record Changer*, 1953), in "Behind the Cobwebs" column, *Record Research* May 1992, p.9
- Dolphin, John, "Dolphin's of Hollywood: Recording the Blues" by Billy Vera, describes Dolphin's L.A. labels Recorded in Hollywood and Lucky, with artist profiles, *DISCoveries* Mar 1992, p.44-45
- Edison (1900s label) grand opera recordings on cylinder, by Ray Wile with annotations by Martin Bryan, concerns "Order Figures for the Two-Minute Grand Opera Recordings" issued between 1906 and 1917, New Amberola Graphic Apr 1992, p.6-9
- Edison (1910s label), by Ronald Dethlefson, "Edison Blue Amberols and Royal Purple Amberols Rediscovered" lists unissued selections, from a 1921 company file, *In The Groove* Aug 1992, p.7-8
- Edison (1910s label), "The Edison Blue 'Damberol' Cylinders" by L. Brevoort Odell, discusses early dubbed Edison Blue Amberol cylinders, which were not loved by some enthusiasts, New Amberola Graphic Jul 1992, p.12
- Edison (1910s label), photo of Diamond Disc laboratory as restored in 1941, In The Groove Mar 1992, p.1,3
- Edison (1920s label), reprints a 1920 article about an Edison sales seminar which toured under the title "Edison Caravan," In The Groove Oct 1992, p.8
- Edison (1920s label), 1929 factory photographs, by Ron Dethlefson, New Amberola Graphic Apr 1992, p.14-18
- Edison (1927 label), by Ray Wile, "The Edison Company's Transition to Electrical Recording, May Through August, 1927," Record Research May 1992, p.6
- Edison-Bell (1900s U.K. cylinder label), by John S. Dales, "Lambert and Edison-Bell Indestructible Cylinders in Britain," Part 1, *Hillandale News* Jun 1992, p.40-46
- Emerson (1916 label), connection with Pathe, Part 6, by George Blacker & Jean-Christophe Averty, *Record Research* May 1992, p.7
- Fire/Fury (1950s labels), by Wayne Jancik, Goldmine Aug 21, 1992, p.20,22
- Goldwax (1964 label), by Derek J. Caney, Goldmine Aug 21, 1992, p.24,100
- Gramophone Co. (1930s U.K. label), by Roy Douglas, "Recording Some Singers of the Past: Memories of the Abbey Road Studios," recollections of an engineer there in the '30s and '40s, Record Collector Vol. 37 No. 1 (Jan/Mar 1992), p.73-75
- Great Scott (1933 Scottish label), by Chris Hamilton, about an unusual label run by a Baron from his castle, Megginch, W/D, *Hillandale News* Feb, Apr 1992, p.: Fb:355-362,Ap:3-10
- Homochord (1920s U.K. label), "Victor Masters on Homochord" by Arthur Badrock, in "Junkshoppers' Column," *Internatn'l Talking Machine Review* No. 78 (Autumn 1990), p.2284
- Homochord/Homophone (1920s U.K. labels), dating guide by Peter Copeland, with information on production facilities, continued, *Historic Record* Nos. 23, 24 (Apr, Jul 1992), p.: Ap:23-26,Jl:11-15
- Immediate (1965 U.K. label), by Dave Thompson, Goldmine Aug 21, 1992, p.15,102
 Imperial (1920s U.K. label), "More Imperial Oddities" by Arthur Badrock, in "Junkshoppers' Column," International Talking Machine Review No. 80 (1992), p.2340
- Imperial (1945 label), matrix listing, by Cedric J. Hayes, continued, *Record Research* May 1992, p.10

- King (1940s label) see Henry Glover (country music)
- Kismet (1928 Australian label), W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Apr 1992, p.12-15
- Labels, Various—Australia, by Ross Laird, concerns "78rpm Pressed in the U.S. For Export to Australia," including Beeda, Clarite, Bon Marche & Dahlmont (all from Plaza Music Co.), Record Research May 1992, p.23
- Labels, Various—French, 1903-1922, by Ernie Bayly, describes and illustrates 46 early trademarks registered for use in France, *Internatn'l Talking Machine Review* No. 79 (1992), p.2315-2323
- Lambert (1900 cylinder label), by John S. Dales, "Lambert and Edison-Bell Indestructible Cylinders in Britain," Part 1, *Hillandale News* Jun 1992, p.40-46
- Lucky (1930s Japanese label), discography by Ralph Ponting, continued, *Rhythm Rag* Nos. 43, 44, 45 (1991-92), p.: 43:18,44:17-18,45:16
- Lucky (1954 label) see Dolphin, John
- MacQuarie (1939 Australian label), by Ross Laird, W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Jan 1992, p.5-13
- Maranatha! (1971 gospel label), Part 2, by Bob Darden, Rejoice! Oct/Nov 1991, p.15-18 Marsh Laboratories Transcriptions (1920s-30s), by George Blacker, discusses the Eskimo Pie Time transcriptions, W/D, Record Research May 1992, p.6
- Master (1937 label) see Irving Mills (under jazz)
- Mercury (1940s label), 5000-series listing, by Ed Novitsky, continued, *Record Research* May 1992, p.10
- Mercury (1950s label), by Michael Gray, "The Winged Champion: Mercury Records and the Birth of High Fidelity" is a history of the label's classical Living Presence series in the '50s and '60s, *Absolute Sound Jul/Aug*, Sep/Oct 1989, p.Jy:47-60,Sp:46-57
- Nadsco (1920s label), some brief comments by Carl Kendziora (reprinted from *The Record Changer*, 1953), in "Behind the Cobwebs" column, *Record Research* May 1992, p.9
- Nolta (1960s label), W/D, DISCoveries Sep 1992, p.136-137
- Odeon (1900s U.K. label), 1904 catalog reprinted, Internatn'l Talking Machine Review No. 78 (Autumn 1990), p.2289,2293-96
- Paramount (1920s label), "Paramount's Decline and Fall," by Stephen Calt & Gayle Dean Wardlow is the final installment in the detailed history of the famous label, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 7 (1992), p.7-29
- Paramount (1920s label), "The Man Who Bought Paramount," by Pete Whelan, an interview with Chicago jazz collector John Steiner, who bought the label's remains in 1942, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 7 (1992), p.30-40
- Plaza Music Co. (1920s labels), by Carl Kendziora, a serialized discography, continues in "Behind the Cobwebs" column, *Record Research* May 1992, p.9
- Polaris (1964 label), by Erik Lindgren, W/D, DISCoveries Sep 1992, p.139-140
- Private "Store" Labels in the U.K., "Records in Store" by Frank Andrews, continues a survey of 78 rpm era examples, including Ariel Grand, Lewis's Long Life, Marspen, Boots, Selfridge's, Silvertone, Key, Little Marvel, Conquest, Victory, Eclipse, Crown, Embassy, Peacock and Empire, *Hillandale News* Feb, Apr, Jun 1992, p.Jn:35-39
- Recorded in Hollywood (1950s label) see Dolphin, John
- Records, Dating, "The H-3 Chrono-Matrix File" by Harold H. Hartel, a serialized multilabel matrix dating guide, lumbers on through 1933, *Record Research* May 1992, p.8 Royce (1959 label), by James Kaysinger, W/D, *DISCoveries* Sep 1992, p.141

- Scepter/Wand (1960s labels), by Wayne Jancik, an interview with founder Florence Greenberg, *Goldmine* Aug 21, 1992, p.10-12,103
- Seafair (1960s label), W/D, DISCoveries Sep 1992, p.136-137
- Sparrow (1970s gospel label) see Billy Ray Hearn (under jazz/gospel)
- Standard (1910s label), "A Partial Listing" by Bob Huck, is a brief discography listing three dozen double-sided discs in the author's collection, *IAJRC Journal* Spring 1992, p.22-23
- Surf (1957 label), by Gary Myers, Goldmine Aug 21, 1992, p.26,100
- Swaggie (1949 Australian label), W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Jan 1992, p.17
- Talk-O-Photo (1920 label), by George E. Wilson & George Blacker, with Len Kunstadt, including 1920 press clippings about the picture label, continued, *Record Research* May 1992, p.4-5
- Variety (1937 label) see Irving Mills (under jazz)
- Victor (1901 label), early operatic recordings, by George Taylor, "The Operatic Voice of the Victor, 1900-1908," *Hillandale News* Jun 1992, p.58-60
- Victor (1920s Canadian company), recording ledgers, by Brian Boyd, describes files in "Two Areas That Need Further Research: Some Comments," *Antique Phonograph News* May/Jun 1992, p.3-4
- "Victor Records in the '20s and '30s," by Brian Boyd, with emphasis on Canadian operations, Antique Phonograph News Jan/Feb 1992, p.5-6
- "Victor, Columbia and Brunswick Pressings in the '20s" by Brian Boyd describes differences between pressings from each label's East and West Coast plants, Antique Phonograph News Mar/Apr 1992, p.11-12
- Viking (1950s New Zealand label), "Australian recordings on New Zealand's Viking label," Australasian Record & Music Review Apr 1992, p.16-18
- Winner (1912 U.K. label), "Winner Curiosity," by John Gosling, describes and illus. label styles, *International Talking Machine Review* No. 80 (1992), p.2343,44,50,52
- Yazoo (1967 label), by Bill Dahl, Goldmine Aug 21, 1992, p.18

Classical

- Albani, Dame Emma, "Canadian Diva, 1847-1930," by Jim MacPherson, Antique Phonograph News Jan/Feb 1992, p.1,3-4
- Alcaide, Tomaz, by Mario Delgado, W/D, Record Collector Vol. 37 No. 2 (Apr/Jun 1992), p.82-102
- Breviario, Giovanni, by Paolo Padoan, W/D, *Record Collector* Vol. 37 No. 2 (Apr/Jun 1992), p.104-125
- Busoni, Ferruccio, in "Great Pianists of the Past" by Alan Hindmarch, *Historic Record* No. 23 (Apr 1992), p.39
- Canadian Opera Singers, by Joan Parkhill Baillie, "The Recorded Vocal Art of Canadians During the 'Golden Age of Opera"; more in Jan/Feb 1992 letters column; Antique Phonograph News Nov/Dec 1991, p.11-12
- Caruso, Enrico, "This Clown We Cannot Forget" by Barry R. Ashpole, a brief career sketch, including the tenor's appearances in Canada, *Antique Phonograph News* Sep/Oct 1991, p.11-12
- Caruso, Enrico, a fake recording of his funeral described by Barry R. Ashpole, in column "Fakes, Fables and Flawless Transfers," *Antique Phonograph News* Mar/Apr 1992, p.7
- De La Torre, Marta, W/D of the Edison and Columbia artist who was still alive at age 100 in Silver Spring, MD, in 1989, New Amberola Graphic Apr 1992, p.10-11

- Foerster-Lauterer, Berta, by Jan Kralik, W/D, Record Collector Vol. 37 No. 1 (Jan/Mar 1992), p.52-55
- Garcia, Albert, by Paul Lewis, Record Collector Vol. 37 No. 2 (Apr/Jun 1992), p.126-133 Husch, Gerhard (1901-1984), by Philip Rodden, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 4 (Oct/Dec 1991), p.250-272
- Husch, Gerhard (1901-1984), discography by Floris Juynboll, *Record Collector* Vol. 36 No. 4 (Oct/Dec 1991), p.273-313
- McCormack, John, "On Brighton Pier" (1906-1907), by John Ward, Record Collector Vol. 37 No. 1 (Jan/Mar 1992), p.62-69
- Michailova, Maria Aleksandrovna, by Harold M. Barnes, W/D, Record Collector Vol. 37 No. 1 (Jan/Mar 1992), p.2-35
- Moiseiwitsch, Benno, biographical sketch, by Alan Hindmarch, in "Great Pianists of the Past," *Historic Record* Jul 1992, p.30-31
- "Opera Recordings: A Survey of Historic Labels," by Jane L. Poole, illus. and briefly describes early 78 rpm labels featuring the repertiore; reprinted from Aug. 1987 Opera News, Antique Phonograph News Sep/Oct 1992, p.7-11
- Prokofiev: "Romeo and Juliet," composer recordings, by Peter Adamson, "Romeo and...

 Duplicate? A Shakespearean tragedy of mistaken identity" discusses the composer's recordings, and fraudulent reissues, *Hillandale News* Jun 1992, p.68-73
- Pugno, Raoul, in "Great Pianists of the Past" by Alan Hindmarch, *Historic Record* No. 23 (Apr 1992), p.39
- Rosenthal, Moriz, in "Great Pianists of the Past" by Alan Hindmarch, *Historic Record* No. 23 (Apr 1992), p.40
- Rubenstein, Arthur, biographical sketch, by Alan Hindmarch, in "Great Pianists of the Past," *Historic Record* Jul 1992, p.30
- Ruffo, Titta, "Titta Ruffo's Recordings (1905-1933)," by Jean-Pierre Mouchon, *Record Collector* Vol. 37 No. 1 (Jan/Mar 1992), p.76-79
- Samuell, William, by Graham Oakes, in "English Speaking Basses and Baritones," *Record Collector* Vol. 37 No. 2 (Apr/Jun 1992), p.138-140
- Von Sauer, Emil, biographical sketch, by Alan Hindmarch, in "Great Pianists of the Past," Historic Record Jul 1992, p.31
- Wood, Sir Henry, "New Wood from 'Old Timber'" by Jonathan Dobson, about his personal collection, including unissued takes, at Britain's Royal Academy of Music, *Hillandale News* Jun 1992, p.87-92

Country, Folk, Ethnic

- Adler, Rich (recording engineer), by Burch Baldassari, an interview with the Nashville engineer, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Mar 1992, p.35-37
- Artists, Various—"Cowboy Song Stars" is a gallery of cartoons and short bios from Cowboy Songs magazine (1950-51), including Judy Canova, Roy Rogers, Moon Mullican, George Morgan, Patti Page, Gene Autry, Hank Snow, Tennessee Ernie Ford, Chet Atkins and Smiley Burnette, Journal of Country Music Vol. 14 No. 2 (1992), p.43-53
- Auldridge, Mike, "Mr. Smooth & Tasteful," by Bobby Wolfe, an interview with the dobro player, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Apr 1992, p.20-30
- Bailey, DeFord, "They Turned Me Loose to Root Hog or Die," by David C. Morton with Charles K. Wolfe, about the pioneering black performer who was fired by the Grand Ole Opry under "cloudy circumstances," *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 14 No. 2 (1992), p.13-17

- Bellow, Roger, "The Drifting Troubadour," by Ray Thigpen, Bluegrass Unlimited Mar 1992, p.62-65
- Blake, Norman and Nancy, "First Cousins of Bluegrass Music," by J.D. Kleinke, W/D, Bluegrass Unlimited Jun 1992, p.26-32
- California, "The Rebirth of a Bluegrass Band" by Alice Nichols, with information on the prior careers of members Byron Berline, Dan Crary, John Hickman, Steve Spurgin and John Moore, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Aug 1992, p.21-26
- Carlisle, Bill, "Veteran Singer of Novelty Songs," by Wayne W. Daniel, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Jun 1992, p.41-44
- Carter, Carlene, "Trust Yourself," by Jeff Costello, including an interview with the artist, daughter of June Carter Cash, W/D of LPs, DISCoveries Sep 1992, p.40
- Carter, Wilf, "We Shook Hands," an interview by George W. Lyon, *Old Time Country* Summer 1992, p.6-10
- Clinton, O.B., "Country Music, That's My Thing," by Rob Bowman, Journal of Country Music Vol. 14 No. 2 (1992), p.23-29
- Cockburn, Bruce, "A Burning Light and All the Rest," by William Ruhlmann, about the Canadian folk-rock artist, W/D; additions in July 24, 1992 letters; *Goldmine* Apr 3, 1992, p.15-20,24,26
- Collins Kids, The, "Rock Boppin' Babies," by Colin Escott, W/D, Goldmine Jul 10, 1992, p.20,179
- Collins, Judy, "Who Knows Where the Time Goes," by Charles J. Fuss, the Elektra years, W/D of U.S. Elektra albums, *Goldmine* Apr 3, 1992, p.34,36,40,128
- Country Music—Black Artists, "Color Me Country" by Jeff Woods surveys black performers over the years, Journal of Country Music Vol. 14 No. 2 (1992), p.8-12
- Country Music-Oklahoma, by Robert Medley, "Country Music Is Why God Made Oklahoma," surveys country stars from the state, *DISCoveries* Jun 1992, p.42-45
- Darling, Denver, "Illinois Cowboy," Old Time Country Fall 1991, p.4-11
- Davis, Hubert, obit., Bluegrass Unlimited Jun 1992, p.24
- Dixon, Joseph K., "The Last Great Indian Council," by Marilyn Graf, discusses Dixon's 1909 cylinder recordings of Native Americans, *Resound* Oct 1991, p.1,3-5
- Emerson, Bill, "Banjo Player Extraordinaire," by Joe Ross, an interview, W/D of albums, Bluegrass Unlimited Mar 1992, p.20-32
- Fairfield Four, The, "Don't Let Nobody Turn You 'Round," by Jerry Zolten, "Seventy Years of Harmony with the Fairfield Four" (gospel group), *Rejoice!* Dec 1991/Jan 1992, p.3-11
- Farmer, Dewey, "Profile of a Mandolin Master," by Clarence H. Greene, *Bluegrass Unlimited* May 1992, p.53-59
- Faulkner, Roy, "The Lonesome Cowboy," by Dick Hill, in "Notes and Queries" column, Bluegrass Unlimited Aug 1992, p.16,17
- Fleck, Bela, and Pat Flory, by Donna Glee Williams, "A Lot of Water Under the Bridge," Bluegrass Unlimited Aug 1992, p.28-34
- Gerrard, Alice, "On Stage, Page, She Fights to Keep Old-Time Music Young," by David Menconi, a profile of the Bluegrass musician and writer, reprinted from the Raleigh News and Observer, Bluegrass Unlimited Mar 1992, p.39-41
- Glover, Henry (producer), "Roots of Rock & Roll," by John W. Rumble, "Henry Glover at King Records" is about the black producer of many country and R&B hits, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 14 No. 2 (1992), p.30-42
- Harris, Emmylou, "Goin' Back to Bluegrass School," by Amy Worthington Hauslohner, Bluegrass Unlimited Sep 1992, p.18-21

- Hearn, Billy Ray, "His Eye Is on Sparrow," by Bob Darden, about the founder of the Sparrow gospel label, *Rejoice!* Dec 1991/Jan 1992, p.19-22
- Horton, Billie Jean, "Stand By Your Men," by Colin Escott, about the widow of Hank Williams and Johnny Horton, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 14 No. 3 (1992), p.12-15
- Jackson Southernaires, The, "Two Generations of...", by Pepper Smith, W/D of the gospel group, Rejoice! Dec 1991/Jan 1992, p.15-18
- Jackson, Clarence, "The Houndog Dobro Guitar Man," by Ray Thigpen, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Oct 1992, p.61-63
- Jones, Ramona, "Carrying on the Tradition of Old-Time Music" by Tami Tyler, about the wife of Grandpa Jones, who performed on some of his recordings, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Jul 1992, p.90-92
- Kessinger, Clark, "The Father of Texas Swing," by Larry E. Sturgill, W/D of LP reissues, Bluegrass Unlimited Aug 1992, p.36-38
- Kessinger, Robin, "Keeping the Tradition," by Larry E. Sturgill, *Bluegrass Unlimited*Aug 1992, p.40-43
- Kilby, Steve, "The Gentle Giant," by Clarence H. Greene, W/D, Bluegrass Unlimited Apr 1992, p.52-55
- Lindsay, Reg, "Australia's Country Music Ambassador," by Andrew Smith, Old Time Country Summer 1992, p.11-13
- Lovett, Lyle, "Conversations with God and Others," by William Ruhlmann, Goldmine Oct 16, 1992, p.10-14
- Lowinger, Gene, "Triumph of the Will," by Bobby Wolfe, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Apr 1992, p.34-37
- Mack, Warner, by Bruce Elrod, W/D of his hits, DISCoveries May 1992, p.40
- McPeake, Curtis, an interview by Joe Ross, with selected discog., *Bluegrass Unlimited* Jul 1992, p.43-51
- Montana, Patsy, "Everybody's Sweetheart," by Wayne W. Daniel, *Old Time Country* Spring 1992, p.6-10
- Nashville Bluegrass Band, The, "Reaching for the Gold!" by Penny Parsons, is about a contemporary band, but contains detailed information on the prior professional careers of members Alan O'Bryant, Pat Enright, Stuart Duncan, Roland White and Gene Libbea, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Jul 1992, p.22-34
- Price, Ray, by Daniel Cooper, "Being Ray Price Means Never Having to Say You're Sorry," Journal of Country Music Vol. 14 No. 3 (1992), p.22-31
- Pride, Charley, "Alone in the Spotlight," by Bob Millard, Journal of Country Music Vol. 14 No. 2 (1992), p.18-22
- Puckett, Riley, "Crown Prince of the Hillbillies," by Ray Bowman, with "discography" of a few reissue LPs, Old Time Country Summer 1992, p.14-15
- Red Clay Ramblers, The, "Down Home," by Carol J. Oja & Mark Tucker, W/D, I.S.A.M. Newsletter May 1992, p.6-7
- Reeves, Jim, "The Gospel Side of Jim Reeves," by Gerald Smith, Jr., Rejoice! Oct/Nov 1991, p.25-27
- Robbins, Marty, "The Early Years—Rockin' Rollin' Robbins," by Colin Escott, W/D of 1950s recordings; more in Sep 4, 1992 letters (p.8); Goldmine Jul 10, 1992, p.8-12,189
- Rodgers, Jimmie, "Talks of Early Hardships," reprint of a 1932 newspaper story, Old Time Country Spring 1992, p.12-13
- Shannon, Rusty, and the Melody Twins, by Andrew Smith, about the Australian country artists, *Old Time Country* Fall 1991, p.12-13

- Southern Rail, by Bill Vernon, Bluegrass Unlimited Oct 1992, p.20-26
- Stuart, Marty, "The Gospel According to Marty," by Colin Escott, about the contemporary country star who's been picking since he was a teenager, in the 1970s, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 14 No. 3 (1992), p.32-38
- Williams, Audrey, "The Lonesome Drifter" by Don Martin, consists of the author's sympathetic opinions of the controversial Mrs. Hank Williams, *Record Finder* Apr 92, p.4
- Williams, Hank see Horton, Billie Jean
- Williams, Hank, by Don Martin, a cursory profile, Record Finder May/Jun 1992, p.4
- Wills, Bob, "I Remember 'Daddy Bob'," by Rosetta Wills; loving but bittersweet reminiscences by the bandleader's daughter, who was largely ignored by her famous father, Journal of Country Music Vol. 14 No. 2 (1992), p.3-5

Jazz, Blues, Gospel

- Artists, Various, black performers/groups named after birds, by George Moonoogian, covers the period 1920-1940, in "Wax Fax" column, *Record Collector's Monthly* Jul/Aug 1992, p.23
- Barbarin, Paul, "A Tribute to Paul Barbarin (1899-1969)," by Per Oldaeus, *New Orleans Music* Jun 1992, p.6-13
- Barber, Chris, "The Original Sultan of Swing," by Dave "Daddy Cool" Booth, including a 1984 interview with the artist, and a "selected" discog., *Goldmine Jul* 10, 1992, p.36-40,45,140
- Bartholomew, Dave, by Kathy Sebastian, an informed profile of the jazz/rock/R&B musician, New Orleans Music Jun 1992, p.14-17
- Blakeney, Andrew, obit. by Floyd Levin, New Orleans Music Jun 1992, p.29-30
- Blues Music—Recordings of a 1975 blues/rock festival in Sydney, Australia, including one of Hound Dog Taylor's last recordings, *Australasian Record & Music Review* Apr 1992, p.19
- Carter, Benny, "Benny Carter Discovered" by Jurgen Wolfer, on a rare 1954 recording by Harry Geller & his Orchestra, *IAJRC Journal* Winter 1992, p.49
- Clayton, Wilbur "Buck," obit., by Phil Schaap, Joslin's Jazz Journal Feb 1992, p.1,22 Coney Island Jazz Orchestra, discographical listings, by Arthur Badrock, in "Junkshoppers' Column," Internatn'l Talking Machine Review No. 78 (Autumn 1990), p.2285-2286
- Davis, James "Thunderbird," obit., by Bill Dahl, Goldmine Mar 6, 1992, p.5
- Davis, Miles, by Peter Pullman, "The Mutable Miles Davis—Surviving the Transfer to Digital" discusses his recordings, Absolute Sound Jun 1992, p.170-176
- Desmond, Paul, early recordings on Koronet, by Bob Hilbert, in "Discographical Forum," Joslin's Jazz Journal Feb 1992, p.5
- Dixon, Willie, "His Friends Remember Him," by Richard Skelly, tributes from friends of the recently deceased bluesman, *Goldmine* Mar 20, 1992, p.8-9,28,129,172
- Dixon, Willie, obit., by Bill Dahl, Goldmine Mar 6, 1992, p.5
- Dodds, Johnny, "In New Orleans," by Gene Anderson, American Music Winter 1990, p.405-440
- Europe, Lt. Jim, Hell Fighters 369th Infantry Jazz Band, by Floyd Levin, includes a reprint of a 1919 Pathe flyer about the band, *IAJRC Journal* Winter 1992, p.34-36
- Gordon, Rosco, "Rosco's Rhythm," by Bill Dahl, W/D, Goldmine Mar 20, 1992, p.42-44
- Gozzo, Conrad, "The Great 'Goz': The Conrad Gozzo Story," by Harold S. Kaye, *IAJRC Journal* Spring, Summer 1992, p.Sp:1-5,Su:44-50

- Grace, Teddy, obit., Joslin's Jazz Journal Feb 1992, p.2
- Holiday, Billie, "Billie and Milt" by Art Hilgart concerns Holiday's association with producer Milt Gabler, *IAJRC Journal* Winter 1992, p.44-45
- Hooker, John Lee, "King of the One-Chord Boogie," by Colin Escott, W/D, and an interview with his producer Roy Rogers, *Goldmine* Mar 20, 1992, p.10-16,130
- James, Elmore, "The Sky Is Crying," by David Whiteis, W/D, Goldmine Mar 20, 1992, p.18-24
- Jazz—Britain, "Acoustic Jazz in Britain" by Brian Rust, discusses early recorded examples, Historic Record Jul 1992, p.32-36
- Jazz—in the 1920s, "Memories of the Jazz Age" by Lawrence Brown, is an interview with veteran record collector Tom Stell (1899-1981), who was there, Joslin's Jazz Journal Aug 1992, p.19,25
- Johnson, Bunk, and His Original Superior Band, by Claes Ringqvist & Mike Hazeldine, New Orleans Music Sep 1992, p.24-27
- Jordan, Luke, "First and Last Days in Lynchburg," by Don Kent, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 7 (1992), p.71-78
- King, Albert, "King of the Flying V," by Bill Dahl, W/D, Goldmine Mar 20, 1992, p.30-38
- Lewis, "Father" Alfred, obit., by Alyn Shipton, New Orleans Music Jun 1992, p.30-31
- Mannone, Joe "Wingy," by Tom Tsotsi, "A Brief Look At His First Decade of Recording," in "Listening in the Amen Corner," Joslin's Jazz Journal May, Aug 1992, p.My:6,Ag:4-5
- McGriff, Jimmy, "King of the Blues Organ," by Richard Skelly, with interview, *Goldmine* Mar 20, 1992, p.57,60,64,113
- Mighty Stars, The, "Keep on Pushing," by David Bittler, Rejoice! Feb/Mar 1992, p.16-19
- Miles, Lizzie, by Lynn Abbott & Doug Seroff, "Her Forgotten Career in Circus Side-Show Minstresy, 1914-1918," 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 7 (1992), p.57-70
- Mills, Irving (publisher/agent), by Arthur Bradley & Bruce S. Hapanowicz, with a list of 100 songs published by Mills Music, and a partial discog. of his 1930s labels Master and Variety, *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Feb 1992, p.10-18
- Musselwhite, Charlie, "International Blues Harp Man," by Richard Skelly, W/D and interview, *Goldmine* Mar 20, 1992, p.46,50-56,130
- Napoleon, Phil, "Long Live the Emperor," by Bob Hilbert, "Memories of Phil Napoleon," IAJRC Journal Winter 1992, p.1-10
- Nelson, "Big Eye" Louis, "The Other Louis Nelson" by Jempi De Donder, New Orleans Music Mar 1992, p.6-17
- Nightengales, The, "The Enduring Song of the Sensational..." by Edwin Smith, *Rejoice!* Feb/Mar 1992, p.3-6
- Noah's Ark (gospel group), by Pepper Smith, Rejoice! Feb/Mar 1992, p.12-15
- Parker, Charlie, by Alicia Kae Koger, "The Charlie Parker Phenomenon: A Critical Examination of Responses to the Life, the Man, and the Music," *Popular Music & Society* Vol. 15 No. 3 (Fall 1991), p.41-65
- Parker, Charlie, "The Heroic Boon of Charlie Parker," by William P. Nye, *Popular Music & Society* Vol. 15 No. 4 (1992), p.25-31
- Paschal, Janet, "Always From Her Heart," by Edwin Smith, Rejoice! Feb/Mar 1992, p.9-11
- Patton, Charlie, "Voice of the Delta Blues," by Robert W. Arentson, W/D, Goldmine Mar 20, 1992, p.39-40
- Perkins, Joe Willie "Pinetop," "Father of Delta Blues Piano" by Richard Skelly, with "selected" discog., Goldmine Mar 20, 1992, p.66,130,162
- Peterson, Oscar, recordings in Australia in 1960, W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Apr 1992, p.9

- Price, Sammy, obit., by Caroline Richmond, New Orleans Music Jun 1992, p.31
- Rodgers, Gene, by Tor Magnusson, "An Attempted Discography and Film Listing 1943-1987," Skivsamlaren May 1992 (No. 25), p.25-30
- Russell, Bill (jazz researcher and label owner), obits. by Mike Hazeldine & Barry Martyn, New Orleans Music Sep 1992, p.6-9
- Saury, Maxim, "Jazzman," by Floyd Levin, IAJRC Journal Winter 1992, p.76
- Scott, Little Jimmy, "The King of Jazz Balladeers is Back," by Richard Skelly, an interview, W/D, Goldmine Sep 4, 1992, p.46,47,50-52,60
- Shines, Johnny, obit., by Bill Dahl, Goldmine May 29, 1992, p.5
- Southern Comfort (band), Tailgate Ramblings May 1992, p.8-9
- Thornhill, Claude, a 1947 performance described by John E. Heaney, *IAJRC Journal* Spring 1992, p.26-30
- Torme, Mel, "Still Velvet," by Joe Curreri, DISCoveries Oct 1992, p.34-35
- Valteau, Francisco, "A Closer Look at Francisco Valteau," by Engelbert Wengel, New Orleans Music Jun 1992, p.19-23
- Wagner, Sol, and His Musical Aces, an illustration, by Arthur Badrock, in "Junkshoppers' Column," *Internatn'l Talking Machine Review* No. 78 (Autumn 1990), p.2285
- Webster, Ben, by Mary Lee Hester, Joslin's Jazz Journal Aug 1992, p.20,21,24
- White, Georgia, 1938-1941 Decca Sessions, by Tom Tsotsi, in "Unsanctioned Comments on Blues," Joslin's Jazz Journal Feb 1992, p.8
- Williams, Joe, by Tom Tsotsi, about a number of artists by that name who recorded between 1929 and 1938, in "Unsanctioned Comments on Blues," *Joslin's Jazz Journal* May 1992, p.15

Rock, Rhythm & Blues

- Aerosmith, "You Got to Lose to Know How to Win," by William Ruhlmann, W/D; additions in July 24, 1992, letters; Goldmine Jun 26, 1992, p.8-15,104
- Alexander, Willie, "Forever Loco," by Phil Milstein, W/D, Goldmine Jun 26, 1992, p.50,52,108
- "American Pie" (song), by Bill Griggs, an analyzis of the obscure lyrics of the famous song, DISCoveries May 1992, p.125
- Anthrax, "Spreading the Metal," by Steve Roeser, w. "selected" discog., Goldmine Apr 17, 1992, p.26-30,105,106
- Ball, Marcia, "Soul on Fire," by Rick Coleman, W/D, Goldmine Oct 16, 1992, p.22-26,164 Barbarians, The, "Long-Haired Punks," by Matt Whorf, about the 1960s group that may have been the first punk band, W/D; based on an interview with member Victor "Moulty" Moulton, who is now in the carpet and upholstery cleaning business, Goldmine Jun 26, 1992, p.54,56,110
- Barry, Len, an interview by Cub Coda, in "Me Gotta Go: Backstage at the Louie, Louie 30th Anniversary Tour," *Goldmine* May 1, 1992, p.16-22
- Batman, songs based on the character discussed by Carl Cafarelli in "Batman's Greatest Hits: Rocking in Gotham City," *Goldmine* May 1, 1992, p.64,67
- Black Crowes, "Young Man's Blues," by Sandy Stert Benjamin, *Goldmine* Jul 24, 1992, p.58,164
- Blake, Tommy, "Death of a Honky-Tonk Man," by Colin Escott, W/D, Goldmine Jul 10, 1992, p.34,140
- Bootlegs, how to identify, see Original Pressings of Rare 45s
- Burton, James, "The Burton Discography-Part II," by Sylvia Corley, *DISCoveries* Mar 1992, p.36

- Carrasco, Joe "King," by Gil Asakawa, "Tex-Mex Rules in Joe 'King' Carrasco's Kingdom," Goldmine Oct 16, 1992, p.15-17
- Checkmates Ltd., The, by Harvey Trees (the group's original guitarist), W/D, Goldmine May 15, 1992, p.50,52,172
- Cher, "The Serious Side of Cher," by Bil Carpenter, in which the author maintains the singers wants to be taken "seriously," W/D, Goldmine May 15, 1992, p.16-28,168
- Chilton, Alex, "My Dinner with Alex," by Cub Coda, an interview with the lead singer of the Box Tops, W/D, Goldmine Jul 24, 1992, p.32-50,56,114,154,164
- Clientelles, The, by Bob Bosco, "Clientelles Handle 'Do It Yourself' Promotion With Pluck—and Trunkfull of 45s," W/D (2 records), Record Collector's Monthly Jul/Aug 1992, p.1,8-10
- Costello, Elvis, by Mark Smotroff, "Elvis is Everywhere: A Look at 'The Other Elvis'," DISCoveries Aug 1992, p.38-43
- Crayton, Pee Wee (bio sketch) see Dolphin, John (under labels)
- Crowded House, "Something So Strong," by Bill De Young, W/D, Goldmine Mar 6, 1992, p.13-16
- Darin, Bobby, a feature article by Art Klinger, Rockin' 50s Jun 1992, p.8-15
- Del-Satins, The, by Ed Engel, W/D, Echoes of the Past No. 19 (Spring 1992), p.4-8
- Diddley, Bo, a feature article by Paul-Henri Goulet, Rockin' 50s Apr 1992, p.8-14
- Dino, Kenny, by Richard Arfin, an interview with the "one hit wonder," W/D, Goldmine May 15, 1992, p.38,42,44,167
- Dixon, Floyd (bio sketch) see Dolphin, John (under labels)
- Dubs, The, "It Was Magic," by Todd Baptista, W/D; corrections and additions in issue no. 21, p.27; *Echoes of the Past* No. 20 (Summer 1992), p.4-13
- Dubs, The, "Richard Blandon and the Dubs," by Wayne Stierle, W/D, DISCoveries Apr 1992, p.42-45
- Duran, Duran, "The Fab Five of the '80s," by Holly Ian, W/D; more in Sep 4, 1992, letters column; Goldmine Jun 12, 1992, p.140,144,146,187
- El Capris, The, by Carl & Nancy Janusek, W/D, *Echoes of the Past* No. 19 (Spring 1992), p.14-18
- El Vinos, The, by Carl & Nancy Janusek, W/D, Echoes of the Past No. 20 (Summer 1992), p.14-18
- Ely, Jack (of the Kingsmen), an interview by Cub Coda, in "Me Gotta Go: Backstage at the Louie, Louie 30th Anniversary Tour," *Goldmine* May 1, 1992, p.30,34,36,156
- Engler, Jerry, "The 'Sputnik' Man," by Gary McLeod, an interview, Goldmine Jul 10, 1992, p.30,32,142
- Everly Brothers, The, an annotated discography by Peter Aarts, with more in May 1992 letters column, *DISCoveries* Apr 1992, p.20-31,126
- Female Recording Artists in the 1970s and 1980s, by Tim Schlattmann, "From Disco Divas to the Material Girls: Who's Ruling the Charts" is a statistical analysis of hits by female artists, *Popular Music & Society* Vol. 15 No. 4 (1992), p.1-14
- Five Blobs, The, "their" identity revealed!, Rockin' 50s Feb 1992, p.5
- Five Royales, The, by J. Taylor Doggett & Tom McCullough, an interview with the group, W/D, DISCoveries Jul 1992, p.38-44
- Fleetwood Mac, "Macsimum Rock 'n' Roll," by Frank Harding, includes interviews with Mick Fleetwood and Christine McVie, and a "selected" discog., *Goldmine* Oct 2, 1992, p.12-34
- Ford, Frankie, "I'm Proud of What I Am," by Wayne Jancik, W/D of the artist who despises being called a "one-hit wonder," *Goldmine* Mar 6, 1992, p.26-28,132

- Four Knights, The, on Lang-Worth Transcriptions, by Dave Kressley, in Letters column, *DISCoveries* Jul 1992, p.16
- Four Seasons, The see Valli, Frankie
- Freed, Alan, by Bill Griggs & Kaptin Ignatz, reports on the 1952 and 1992 editions of Freed's "Moondog Coronation Ball," *Rockin'* 50s Apr 1992, p.6-7
- Gaines, Grady, and the Texas Upsetters, by Rick Coleman, "Alive and Kickin' Ass," W/D of Little Richard's saxophonist, Goldmine Oct 16, 1992, p.28,30,34
- Ganzberg, Jimmy, by Larry Stidom, in "Rocking in Hoosierland," DISCoveries Aug 1992, p. 134-136
- Geraci, Sonny (of the Outsiders), an interview by Cub Coda, in "Me Gotta Go: Backstage at the Louie, Louie 30th Anniversary Tour," *Goldmine* May 1, 1992, p.22-27,30
- Greaves, R.B., "Take a Letter, Maria," by Tom Kidd, *Goldmine* May 29, 1992, p.144,150 Haig, Ronnie, by Larry Stidom, in "Rocking in Hoosierland," *DISCoveries* Aug 1992, p.134-136
- Haley, Bill, by Wayne Stierle, DISCoveries Jun 1992, p.38-40
- Hall, Clementine, "I Had to Tell You," by Allan Vorda, an interview with the ex-wife of 13th Floor Elevators bandmember Tommy Hall, *DISCoveries* Jun 1992, p.27
- Hall, Tommy, "Slip Inside This House," by Jack Ortman, an interview with the 13th Floor Elevators bandmember, *DISCoveries* Jun 1992, p.25-26
- Harris, Peppermint (bio sketch) see Dolphin, John (under labels)
- Higgins, Chuck, by Jim Dawson, W/D of the R&B saxophonist, Goldmine Jul 10, 1992, p.24,26,179
- Howlin' Wolf, by Chris Morris & Dick Shurman, reprinted from the recent *Chess Box* reissue, *DISCoveries* Apr 1992, p.32-38
- James, Tommy, and the Shondells, by Jeff Bleiel, "Crimson, Clover, and Crystal Blue Persuasion," including an interview with James, W/D, Goldmine Mar 6, 1992, p.8-12 Jan and Dean - see Dean Torrance
- John, "Able" Mable, "The Story Teller," by Bil Carpenter, about the sister of Little Willie John, also a recording artist, W/D, Goldmine Aug 7, 1992, p.60-61,132,167
- John, Elton, a 1978 interview by Rick Carr, originally published in *Record Digest, DISCoveries* May 1992, p.22-28
- Kardos, Rudy, by Carl & Nancy Janusek, W/D, Echoes of the Past No. 21 (Fall 1992), p.18-19 Kaufman, Murray "the K" (disc jockey), by George Nettleton & John Jackson, Rockin' 50s Jun 1992, p.19
- Kingtones, The, "Grand Rapids' Grandest Garage Band," by Al Madden, *DISCoveries* Sep 1992, p.42-43
- Kiss (group), "Through the Years," by Gary James, interviews with members Peter Criss, Eric Carr, Gene Simmons, Ace Frehley, Vinnie Vincent and Paul Stanley, DISCoveries Mar 1992, p.26-33
- Klein, George, "Growing Up With Elvis," by Rick Clark, an interview with the disc jockey, *Goldmine* Aug 7, 1992, p.30-34,177
- Kramer, Wayne, "Wayne's World," an interview by Rick Clark, in which the guitarist talks about his former group, the MC5, Goldmine Apr 17, 1992, p.16-22,106
- La Rells, The, by Carl & Nancy Janusek, W/D, *Echoes of the Past* No. 21 (Fall 1992), p.4-8 LeRoi Brothers, The, "Barb-Wired, Hot-Wired and Haywired," by Rick Coleman, W/D, *Goldmine* Oct 16, 1992, p.18-20,164
- Lewis, Bobby, "Music With a Beat Bobby Lewis Remembers," by Todd Baptista, an interview, *Echoes of the Past* No. 19 (Spring 1992), p.9-13,18,21,25,28,31
- Little Caesar (bio sketch) see Dolphin, John (under labels)

- Los Lobos, "A Lot of Different Bands from East L.A.," by William Ruhlmann, W/D, Goldmine Sep 4, 1992, p.28-32,60
- Love, Mike (of the Beach Boys), "Love Among the Ruins" by Ken Sharp, is an interview with the contentious band member, *Goldmine* Sep 18, 1992, p.12-22,146
- Luke, Robin, "Susie Darlin", by Colin Escott, W/D of the teen star who later became a college professor, *Goldmine Jul* 10, 1992, p.28,142
- Lynyrd Skynyrd, "Down South Jukin'," by Rick Clark, interviews, W/D; more in June 26th letters column (p.6-7), Goldmine May 29, 1992, p.8-18,44-66,152
- Madonna, "Deca-Dance," by Bruce Baron, "Madonna's Sire/Warner Brothers Career, 1982-1992," W/D, Goldmine Jul 24, 1992, p.12-30
- Madonna, "Girl Talk," 1984 and 1991 interviews by Sandy Stert Benjamin, *Goldmine* Jul 24, 1992, p.20
- Mann, Manfred, "The Mighty Manfred Mann," by Greg Russo, W/D, Goldmine Jun 12, 1992, p.32-48,196
- Mayfield, Percy (bio sketch) see Dolphin, John (under labels)
- MC5 see Wayne Kramer
- McClinton, Delbert, "The Musical Journal of a Rock Pioneer," by Howard DeWitt & Lee Cotten, including an interview with the artist, W/D, DISCoveries Jul 1992, p.26-37
- McCoo, Marilyn, "The Graceful Soul of Marilyn McCoo," by Robert Arno, an interview with the artist, W/D of LPs, *DISCoveries* Aug 1992, p.33-36
- McVoy, Carl (of Bill Black's Combo), obit., Rockin' 50s Feb 1992, p.7
- Memphis Slim (bio sketch) see Dolphin, John (under labels)
- Misfits, The, "Fiends Forever," by Keith Huening, W/D, Goldmine Apr 17, 1992, p.32,34,38
- Montereys, The, by Nay Nassar, Echoes of the Past No. 19 (Spring 1992), p.22
- Moonglows, The, by Robert Pruter, "Moonglows' Sound, Solidly Based on Rhythm and Blues, Adapts to Teen Audience Taste as Rock and Roll Era Begins," W/D, Record Collector's Monthly Jul/Aug 1992, p.1,4-7
- Motley Crue, "11 Years with Motley Crue," by Dierdre Rockmaker, subtitled "Sex, Drugs, Rock 'n' Roll, Monogamy, Sobriety, A New Beginning," W/D, Goldmine Apr 17, 1992, p.8-15,104-106
- Murphy, Elliott, "Last of the Rock Stars?", by Stephen Wilkison, W/D of LPs, Goldmine Oct 2, 1992, p.51,56,120
- O'Neill, Jimmy (disc jockey), "A Reflection of Ourselves," by Sherry Daniel, an interview with the host of TV's *Shindig, DISCoveries* Sep 1992, p.30-39
- Ono, Yoko, "Hip Before Her Time," by Gillian G. Garr, W/D, Goldmine May 1, 1992, p.8-15.156
- Original Pressings of Rare 45s: "Do You Have Originals?" by Lou Silvani, serialization of a book which lists rare vocal R&B records and explains how to identify original pressings & bootlegs, *DISCoveries* May-Oct 1992, p.various
- Paul and Paula, by Wayne Jancik, Goldmine Oct 16, 1992, p.44,48
- Pendarvis, Tracy, "A Thousand Guitars and 35 Years," by Gary Myers, W/D, Goldmine Apr 3, 1992, p.42,46
- Petty, Vi, obit. of the widow of artist and recording engineer Norman Petty, *Rockin' 50s*Apr 1992, p.4-5
- Phillips, Phil, "Sailing on the Sea of Love," by Dennis Garvey, Goldmine Jul 10, 1992, p.22,188
- Presley, Elvis, a montage of photos and misspellings, in *Echoes of the Past No.* 21 (Fall 1992), p.14-16

- Presley, Elvis, by Bill Griggs, is a career chronology with numerous photos, mostly from early in his career, including a visit to Lubbock, TX; Rockin' 50s Aug 1992, p.8-17
- Presley, Elvis, by M.D. Swasey, "Elvis in the 60s, the Non-Soundtrack Sessions," W/D, Goldmine Aug 7, 1992, p.20,22,177
- Presley, Elvis, by Neal Umphred, "Collecting Elvis's Gold Standard Series 45s and EPs," W/D, Goldmine Aug 7, 1992, p.36,40,130,176
- Presley, Elvis, "Elvis at the Garden: 20 Years On!", by Terry Bream, including an edited transcript of a press conference preceding a 1972 show at Madison Square Garden, W/D, Goldmine Aug 7, 1992, p.24-28,177
- Presley, Elvis, "In the 50s," by Neal Umphred, a record-by-record review of his early releases, *Goldmine* Aug 7, 1992, p.10-19,120
- Presley, Elvis, "The Elvis Alternate Takes Update" by Steve Lecher, *DISCoveries* Aug 1992, p.20-25
- Presley, Elvis, "The Original Elvis Fan Clubs," by Jim Hannaford, *DISCoveries* Aug 1992, p.29-31
- Presley, Elvis, cover versions of his recordings, by Wayne Stierle, "The Gold in Elvis' Album Tracks... But Not Just for Him," *DISCoveries* Aug 1992, p.26-27
- Prince, "A Prince in Japan," by Mathieu Bitton, "The First Complete Japanese Discography" (Japanese releases by the artist), *DISCoveries* Jun 1992, p.32-36
- Queen (group), W/D, DISCoveries Apr 1992, p.40-41
- Queen, "Champions of the World: Queen's Regal 20 Year Reign" by Gillian G. Gaar, W/D, Goldmine Sep 4, 1992, p.10-19,64,120
- Quotations, The, by Bob Diskin, in "They Sang in Brooklyn" column, W/D, Record Collector's Monthly Jul/Aug 1992, p.14-15
- R.E.M., "An Interview with Peter Buck" by Ken Sharp, comments of the group's guitarist, *DISCoveries* Jul 1992, p.24-25
- Rambeau, Eddie, by Maxim W. Furek, W/D, Goldmine May 15, 1992, p.48,169
- Reed, Lou, and the Velvet Underground, "The Roots of Legend" by Peter Kurtz, W/D of "early period," DISCoveries Mar 1992, p.34-35
- Reeves, Martha, and the Vandellas, an interview by Allan Vorda, *DISCoveries* Oct 1992, p.32-33
- Residents, The, "The Eyes Have It," by Steve Martin, about the avant-garde band whose members insist on remaining anonymous (often performing with giant eyeballs covering their heads), W/D, Goldmine Sep 4, 1992, p.20-27,120,122
- Rising Storm, "The Storm Also Rises" by Tom Scheft who was the group's drummer, with a short discography, *Goldmine Jun 26*, 1992, p.42-48,106
- Robbins, Eddie, by Ed Engel, W/D, Echoes of the Past No. 19 (Spring 1992), p.19-21
- Rock Music—Boston, "Bosstown," by Gary Burns, is "Another Look at the 'Boston Sound' of 1968," w."selected" discog., Goldmine Jun 26, 1992, p.16-22,26,31,34
- Rock Music—Boston, an angry article by Alan Lorber, titled "Something Called the 'Boston Sound'—By Its Creator," *Goldmine Jun* 26, 1992, p.36,40
- Rock Music—Britain, "Britain Before the Beatles," by Bruce Eder, subtitled "Guys Named Cliff, Tommy, Adam and Billy," a review of the British pop/rock scene in the 50s and 60s, W/D, Goldmine Jun 12, 1992, p.50-60,146
- Rock Music—Britain, "British Rock Film," by Bruce Eder, "Before and After 'A Hard Day's Night," *Goldmine Jun* 12, 1992, p.62-68,138
- Rock Music—Chicago, "Windy City Rock," by Jeff Jarema, with artist profiles, *DISCoveries* Mar 1992, p.38-43

- Rock Music—Seattle, "Seattle Metal," by John Book, including discographies of various contemporary bands, *Goldmine* Apr 17, 1992, p.40-44,156
- Roxy Music, "A Ferry Tale," by Michael P. Dawson, W/D, *Goldmine* Sep 4, 1992, p.34,38-40,44,118,122
- Ruff, Ray, an interview by Lee Jackson with the artist/promoter who worked with Buddy Holly, among many others, *Rockin'* 50s Feb 1992, p.17-21
- Sardo, Frankie, by Bill Griggs, Rockin' 50s Apr 1992, p.22-23
- Shear, Jules, "Songwriter's Songwriter," by Brad Bradberry, W/D, Goldmine Apr 3, 1992, p.28,30,128
- Simon, Paul, "The Rhythm Method," by Timothy White, "Paul Simon's Solo Expeditions," an interview with the artist, *Goldmine* Apr 3, 1992, p.8-14
- Smith, Warren, "Life After Sun Records," by Hark Davis, Goldmine May 15, 1992, p.54,56,167,168
- Springsteen, Bruce, by Val McDowell, DISCoveries Jul 1992, p.20-23
- Starr, Ringo, "Starr Time: A Conversation with Ringo Starr," by Allen J. Wiener, Goldmine Jun 12, 1992, p.8-14
- Stewart, Rod, "Early Years," by Dave Thompson, "The Story That Every Picture Tells," W/D, Goldmine May 15, 1992, p.8-15,168
- Strangeloves, The, "Stranger-Than-Fiction Story," by Gil Asakawa, W/D, Goldmine Mar 6, 1992, p.18-20,24,132
- Strawbs, The, "David Cousins' Simple Visions," by Frank Jarvis, W/D of LPs, Goldmine Aug 21, 1992, p.30-34,152
- Summer, Donna, "The First Ten Years," by Don Charles, W/D, Goldmine May 1, 1992, p.38,42,46-50,54-62
- Sunrays, The, "Murry's Suns," by Bill Finneran, an interview with members Vince Hozier and Byron Case, W/D, Goldmine May 15, 1992, p.30-36
- 13th Floor Elevators see also Tommy Hall, Clementine Hall
- 13th Floor Elevators, "Psychedelic Sounds," by Allan Vorda, including an interview with members, including (now) mentally unbalanced lead singer Roky Erickson, W/D, *DISCoveries* Jun 1992, p.20-24,28-30
- Torrance, Dean (of Jan and Dean), an interview by Gary James, *DISCoveries* Oct 1992, p.30-31
- Turtles, The, a 1986 interview with singer Mark Volman, by Allan Vorda, W/D, DISCoveries May 1992, p.30-35
- Valli, Frankie, and the Four Seasons, by Alfred Ticineto, "Thirty Years of Excellence," DISCoveries Sep 1992, p.20-22
- Vee, Bobby, an interview by Bud Buschardt, DISCoveries Sep 1992, p.24-28
- Watts, Charlie, "The Function of Drumming," an interview by William Ruhlmann with the Rolling Stones' drummer, with non-Stones discog., *Goldmine* Oct 2, 1992, p.38,42,44,118
- Whitesidewalls, The, by Jodi Wittman, Rockin' 50s Jun 1992, p.20-21
- Williams, Jerry Lee, by Larry Stidom, in "Rocking in Hoosierland," *DISCoveries* Aug 1992, p.134-136
- Williams, Tony, obit., by Robert Pruter, Goldmine Sep 18, 1992, p.7
- Witherspoon, Jimmy (bio sketch) see Dolphin, John (under labels)
- Wright, O.V., "Lost in the Shuffle," by Jeff Colburn, about the gospel-turned-soul singer who led a rocky life, *Goldmine* Oct 16, 1992, p.36,38,42,112
- Yardbirds, The, "Little Games and Rave Ups," by Greg Russo, DISCoveries Oct 1992, p.22-29

Yardbirds, The, "One For All and All For One," by Michael Heatley, including interviews with members Chris Dreja and Jim McCarty, W/D, *Goldmine* Jun 12, 1992, p.15-26,30,196

Preservation and Reproduction of Recordings

- Audio Tape: "Archival Revival" by Michael N. Stosich, explores "Problems and Solutions in Long-Term Tape Performance," with a detailed analysis of tape squeal, etc., *Audio* Nov 1990, p.60-67
- Cleaning & Storage of Vinyl Records, by Michael Fremer, "Record Care Made Difficult" is an informative review of currently available equipment and supplies for collectors, *Goldmine* Jul 24, 1992, p.60
- Cleaning 78 rpm and Microgroove Disc Records, by H. Duane Goldman & George A. Copeland, "Record Cleaning with The Disc Doctor's Miracle Record Cleaner" appears to be a testimonial, though unidentified as such *In The Groove* Jun 1992, p.7-9
- Cleaning and Playback of 78s, "Basics for New Collectors" by Arthur F. Miller, gives some basic, sound advice on washing and the use of original needles; more in May 1992 letters column, *In The Groove* Apr 1992, p.7-8
- Compact Discs: an analysis of their probable longevity by Mark Phillips, in "Collectors Corner," *DISCoveries* May 1992, p.126
- Laser Turntable: the ELP Laser Turntable (33/45/78 rpm) by Gilles St-Laurent described in "New Technology for the Preservation of Sound Recordings," *Antique Phonograph News* Mar/Apr 1992, p.6
- Noise Reduction, "The Great Unsolved Mystery Solved?" by Peter Copeland, discusses recent developments, *Historic Record* Jul 1992, p.7-8
- Playback of 1888 Bell-Tainter Cylinder, by Peter Copeland, the Conservation Manager of Britain's National Sound Archive responds to criticism and describes in detail the procedures by which the putative 1888 recording by Queen Victoria was transferred to tape in 1991, *Hillandale News* Jun 1992, p.50-53
- Playback of Early Recordings, by Barry R. Ashpole, "Layman's Look at Audio Restoration Transfer Technology: The Owl System" describes the OWL 1 and OWL Multifilter, Antique Phonograph News Sep/Oct 1991, p.13-14
- Playback of vertical-cut Pathe discs, by Rick Hardy, a collector's method using half-speed dubbing, *Hillandale News* Jun 1992, p.85-86
- Storage and Cleaning of 78s. by Elwood McKee, edited by Barry R. Ashpole "The Common Man's Archival Techniques" is a condensed version of a paper given by McKee at the 1991 ARSC Conference, *Antique Phonograph News* Sep/Oct 1991, p.3-5
- Turntables, "Play Those 78s" by Michael Fay discusses some consumer turntables still available in the U.K. with a 78 rpm speed setting, Memory Lane Spring 1992, p.20,37

Phonographs

- "Concert Cylinder Machines" by Darren J. Wallace, describes the behemoths sold by Columbia, Edison and Pathe beginning in 1898, *Antique Phonograph News* Nov/Dec 1991, p.1,6
- Cylinder Phonographs, "Aluminum, Anyone?" by George Paul, discusses models of the 1890s, including an unusual spring-motor model made mostly of aluminum, *Antique Phonograph Monthly* Vol. X No. 3 (1992), p.16-17
- Di Bernardo, Domenic, "A Leading Canadian Collector" describes and illustrates Di Bernardo's collection of rare early disc and cylinder machines, *Antique Phonograph News* Sep/Oct 1991, p.1,8-9

- Edison "Suitcase" Home Cylinder Phonograph (1890s), illustrated, In The Groove May 1992, p.1
- Edison Class "M" Electric Phonograph (1893), a photograph of this model on exhibit in rural Arizona in 1893, attached to a burro!, Sound Box Mar 1992, p.5
- Edison cylinder phonographs, a 1929 photograph of a Kinetophone, a cylinder recording lathe, and other equipment at the Edison factory, *In The Groove* Apr 1992, p.1,5
- Edison Cylinder Phonographs, reprint of a c.1912 flyer advertising an attachment to play Blue Amberol cylinders, and 10 sample records (A-K), *Internatn'l Talking Machine Review* No. 79 (1992), p.2324-2325
- Edison Diamond Disc Phonograph stylus, replacement of, by G.F. Pasley, the author's experiences described in "A Visit from the Edison Service Man," New Amberola Graphic Apr 1992, p.22
- "Edison Diamond Stylus," by Bob Waltrip, New Amberola Graphic Apr 1992, p.19
- Lambert, Thomas, c.1880 experimental cylinder phonograph, by Aaron Cramer & Allen Koenigsberg, "The World's Oldest Recording: Frank Lambert's Amazing Time Machine" describes and illus. a c.1880 machine on whose mandrel is permanently engraved what may be the oldest playable recording still extant, the sounds of a talking clock!, Antique Phonograph Monthly Vol. X No. 3 (1992), p.3-8
- Needle Tins, "Some Czech Needle Tins" by Ruth Lambert, International Talking Machine Review No. 80 (1992), p.2346
- Needle Wear on 78 rpm records, in "False Bottom?" by R.J. Wakeman, New Amberola Graphic Apr 1992, p.5
- Needles, for 78 rpm records, "The Phonograph Needle" by George A. Copeland is a discussion of types, interaction with the disk, and use (the author recommends steel needles, 10 playings each), *In The Groove* May 1992, p.4-6
- Pathe: "I Sing Loud and Clear" by Darren Wallace describes the company's phonographs from the 1890s to the 1910s, Antique Phonograph News Jan/Feb 1992, p.7-8
- "Phonograph, The" (painting) by Massani, by John E. Rutherford attributes religious overtones to the "old couple" painting used in Edison advertising in the early 1900s, Antique Phonograph News May/Jun 1992, p.1,8-9
- Prazak, E., turntable attachment for a cylinder phonograph, reproduction of a 1907 patent application, *Sound Box* May 1992, p.1
- Restoration of Wood Cabinets, by Shawn O'Rourke, in "Hints and Kinks," In The Groove Mar 1992, p.4
- Springs for Gramophones, "Spring Is in the Air," by Mike Field, about modern replacement springs, *Hillandale News* Apr 1992, p.17-18
- Tone Arms, "About Tone and Tone Arms" (acoustic phonographs) by Thomas C. Rhodes, "Speaking Plainly About Victor Tone Arms" concerns design and repair considerations, New Amberola Graphic Apr, Jul 1992, p. Apr:3-5, Jul:13-15
- Universal Autophone, by Bill Pratt, speculates on the origins of the combination cylinder/disc machine of c.1907-1908, illus., *Antique Phonograph News* Jul/Aug 1992, p.9-12
- Vitaphone disc phonograph, "A Vitaphone Variation," illus. of a late floor model, in "Curiosity Corner," New Amberola Graphic Jul 1992, p.18